MINUTES

Cheshire County Commissioners Meeting

Wednesday May 30, 2018 09:30AM
County Hall Building
Stillman Rogers Conference Room

12 Court Street, Keene, NH 03431


Present: Commissioners Peter Graves, Joseph Cartwright and Charles Weed 
Staff: County Administrator Chris Coates, Finance Director Trombly, Sheriff Rivera, Grants Manager Bansley, Maplewood Facilities Manager Harrison, and Assistant County Administrator Bouchard
Guests: Ann Landry, Jessica Powell Peter Mason, Phil Wyzik, and Dennis Calcutt
At 9:30AM the Chairman opened the meeting and recognized Bruce Harrison for the purpose of discussing Master Agenda Item # 591: County Copier Costs 2018. He said that the chart reflects bringing the remaining staggered copier leases into alignment with the rest of the County lease termination dates.  Following discussion, and upon the recommendation of the Harrison, Commissioner Cartwright moved to accept option B and award the copier lease to Ricoh. (See chart below). Commissioner Weed seconded the motion and upon vote the passed unanimously.

	Photo Copiers 

	 
	Ricoh     Option A MPC6004EX
	Ricoh     Option B MPC4504EX
	Kyocera Document Solutions
	 
	Current Cost
	 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

	Monthly Payment            25 Month lease
	$1,399.72
	$1,342.78
	$1,136.00
	 
	$712.00
	

	61k B & W copies
	 
	 
	$244.00
	Monthly Maintenance
	$200.00
	

	 
	 
	 
	 
	Avg. Overage Cost
	$119.10
	

	Combined Monthly
	$1,399.72
	$1,342.78
	$1,380.00
	 
	$1,031.10
	

	Annual Cost
	$16,796.64
	$16,113.36
	$16,560.00
	 
	$12,373.20
	

	B&W Overage per
	$0.0042 
	$0.0042 
	$0.0040 
	 
	$0.0060 
	

	Color Overage per
	$0.0048 
	$0.0048 
	$0.0300 
	 
	N/A
	

	Area
	County Attorney
	Sheriff's Department
	DOC
	MNH 1st Floor
	MNH Ground
	Total

	Average Copies per month
	2,000
	13,500
	13,500
	18,500
	13,500
	61,000


The Chair then recognized the group from the regional Integrated Delivery Network (IDN) to address Master Agenda Item #592: IDN 1115 Wavier Presentation. A handout was provided that shows that an award of $150M for 5 years (2016-2020) across the state for the delivery of system reform incentive program. The discussion for this presentation is focused on Region 1 that incorporates the Upper Valley, Sullivan County and the Monadnock Region.
A review of the number of projects for Region 1 and their focus was covered. It was stated that there are 22 active service delivery partners in the Monadnock region. The structure and organization of the programs in the County were covered and need for coordinated / integrated services for people with mental health was reviewed. 
The lack of healthcare professionals in the region was then discussed and the use of Telemedicine was reviewed. It was learned that there are not any telemedicine programs currently in use in Cheshire County. The ways that behavioral health and primary care health support programs are being combined was then reviewed.  
The impediment of the current privacy laws in delivering coordinated healthcare services was discussed and it was learned that there may be federal legislation coming forth that may address some of these issues.
An extended review and discussion of the programs, coverage areas, funding, sustainability, and data analysis was had. 
Suzanne Bansley was then recognized and discussed Master Agenda Item #589: Public Health Network SFY18-19 Grant Amendment. She reviewed the program(s) and asked the Commissioners to vote to accept and sign the grant amendment for the Public Health Network SFY18-19 grant from the NH Department of Health and Human Services. The amendment reduces the scope of work and budget for the Continuum of Care facilitator position and it adds the newly awarded Severe Weather Resiliency grant to implement severe weather resilience strategy These awards will be sub-granted to Cheshire Medical Center. Commissioner Weed moved to authorize the grant amendment and was seconded by Commissioner Cartwright. Upon vote the motion passed unanimously.

Bansley then discussed Master Agenda Item #590: Cost Allocation Plan and Indirect Cost Rate Policy. Bansley asked the Commissioners to vote to approve and execute a Cost Allocation Plan and corresponding Indirect Cost Rate Policy for the County to meet the requirement of the Uniformed Grant Guidance and the request of CDBG to have a Cost Allocation Plan on file. These plans were originally adopted September 20, 2017, and require an update with the most recent numbers annually after financial statements are released. Following discussion and questions, Commissioner Cartwright moved to accept the Cost Allocation Plan and the Indirect Cost Rate Policy and was seconded by Commissioner Weed. Upon vote the motion passed unanimously.
Sheriff Rivera was then recognized and discussed the Master Agenda Item #588: New Bailiff Compensation Plan. The Sheriff reviewed the current contract status of the Bailiff program statewide and discussed the small increase in the Court Security Bailiff’s compensation. He asked to have the same increase extended to the Custody and Control Bailiffs who are not covered under the State plan. Trombly said that her analysis showed that the difference between the two rates is less than $200.00 per year to the County. Following discussion Commissioner Cartwright moved to increase the compensation for the Custody and Control Bailiffs as has been done for a number of years previously, and was seconded by Commissioner Weed. Upon vote the motion passed unanimously.
At 11:16AM Pursuant to RSA 91-A:3, II(b) Commissioner Cartwright moved to enter non-public session to discuss the hiring of any person as a public employee. Commissioner Weed seconded the motion and upon vote the motion passed unanimously to go into non-public session. 

As a result of deliberations in non-public session no decision was made and no vote was taken.
At 11:29AM the Commissioners voted unanimously to return to public session.
Commissioner Graves then recognized Administrator Coates for his weekly report.
Coates said that the state survey at Maplewood recently concluded and for the second year in a row all areas were found to be deficiency free.
He then said that the hiking trails program is being readdressed and a walk is scheduled with the trail designer for next Tuesday to review the current condition of river trail and the landing and bridge(s) in the area adjacent to the nursing home. 
Coates said that the upcoming New Hampshire Association of Counties (NHAC) meeting has a very light agenda. He said he will attend and that Commissioner Weed will chair the meeting.

He then said that the Geo-Thermal system monitoring system has been connected and is now being monitored by the consultant from the University of New Hampshire.
Coates said that Longview Forestry will finally be moving into the Westmoreland timber cut shortly to finish up the work.

He then said that the official notice and permit from the Department of Environmental Services (DES) has been received for the land fill on County property to complete the demolition of the old jail.

Coates then said that the Department of Corrections (DOC) kitchen would be ordering a new electric kettle to replace the broken steam kettle. A discussion of replacing both of the steam kettles with electric units began with the goal of being able to remove the large steam generation unit in maintenance that is very expensive to run and is only used for the two kettles. Coates will follow-up with the DOC staff to discuss options for next year’s budget.
He then said that the employee health fair that took place last week was very well received by the staff and that the staff that put on the event (Pam Fortner, Melanie Des Chenes, Misty Hall and others) should be commended for their hard work that made the event so successful.
Coates said that the DOC is now down five (5) Correctional Officers and a new round of hiring is underway. 
Coates said that an old video (approximately 6 years old) was recently sent out to a number of people regarding the Sheriff’s office but no one can figure the purpose for sending it or why they received it. 
He then said that the Sentinel ran an article concerning the County signing on to the opiate lawsuit last week and it was also mentioned on Vermont Public Radio.
Old Business – No old business was discussed.
New Business – Commissioner Weed suggested that money could be set aside from any opiate settlement for fighting spurious lawsuits vs. the County. The issue will be considered in next year’s budget review.
General Discussion – No general discussion items.
The Weekly Census was then reviewed. 

The minutes of May 16, 2018 were then reviewed and Commissioner Cartwright moved to accept the minutes as presented and was seconded by Commissioner Weed. Upon vote the motion passed unanimously.
The Weekly Manifest was then reviewed with questions from Commissioner Cartwright. At the conclusion of the questions, Commissioner Cartwright moved to accept the Manifest as presented and was seconded by Commissioner Weed. Upon vote the motion passed unanimously.
The Commissioners reviewed the calendar and upon discussion Commissioner Weed moved to cancel the June 13th meeting because of multiple scheduling conflicts with the Commissioners and staff. Commissioner Cartwright seconded the motion and upon vote the motion passed unanimously.

At 12:20PM there being no further business to discuss, Commissioner Weed moved to adjourn the meeting. The motion to adjourn was then seconded by Commissioner Cartwright and upon vote the motion passed unanimously.








Respectfully Submitted, 


Charles Weed



Clerk, Board of Commissioners
